TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




SEPTEMBER 14, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Delaware Engineering John Brust
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 24, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #28 OF 2017: Hensonville Water Improvement and Windham Water Interconnection Project Amend SEQR Negative Declaration.  A motion to approve by made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Amended Negative Declaration Notice of Determination of Non-Significance 617.20 State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR): A motion to approve the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  The above two documents are necessary per EFC funding requirements.
2.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY:  Thomas Poelker Town Chair for the Democratic Committee is would like to request permission to use the Centre Property on Monday, September 18 @ 7-8pm for the Democratic Caucus.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
3.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Tristen Jaeger of Windham has applied for proof of residence as he plans to enroll in Tompkins Community College in the fall. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Kent Oldknow II of Windham as applied for proof of residence as he plans to enroll in Dutchess Community College in the fall.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.PERMISSION TO USE WINDHAM PATH for the WAJ Cross Country Team Race on Tuesday September 12 and 19, 2017 @ 4-5pm.  On September 5, an email from Jesse Berube was sent to the Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk.  Due to the first date of the race, the Town Board meeting would not be held till September 14, 2017.  Therefore, the Town Clerk made phone calls to the Supervisor and Councilmen for their approval.  The phone calls were unanimously all in favor.  A motion to approve at the Town Board meeting to record permission was approved by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
5.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #29 OF 2017: Supporting Participation in the New York City Funded Flood Buyout Program for GNH Lumber Inc., 5477 State Route 23, Windham, SBL #78.18-2-2.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. A Letter needs to be written to the City and CWC of the Town of Windham’s intent for the buyouts of GNH Lumber & Neapolis Restaurant property to be keep as green space-to be discussed.
6.FIXED ASSETS: Currently has a purchase value of $50.00 and the Procurement Policy has a value of $100.00.  A motion to approve changing the value to $100.00 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Councilman Murray stated this will be looked at again at the Organizational Meeting and could be raised again.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



SEPTEMBER 14, 2017

7.HEALTH INSURANCE RENEWAL: The Board will need to review the options that are available.  Supervisor Pelham would like to offer a base plan with an extra policy to increase the benefits.  The extra the employees would have to pay for.  There is a Health Insurance meeting set for Wednesday, September 20 @ 6pm with our insurance rep Cristina Tronco.  Our insurance renewal is due prior to October 1, 2017.
8.TOWN CLERK REPORT FOR AUGUST 2017: $9,182.74.  $8,314.50 was collected on building permits and open expired building permits of many years that had never been closed.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
9.JUSTICE REPORTS FOR AUGUST 2017: Justice McCarthy-$1,859.00 was noted by the Board.
10.MOBILE VEHICLE REPAIR SHOP:  Thomas Holohan of 769 County Route 21, Windham is requesting a letter in writing that the Town of Windham has no zoning law.  He needs this letter for his NYS DMV Application.  A motion to approve the letter with the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
11.HAROLD BENJAMIN WOULD LIKE PERMISSION to service the JAWS of Life Equipment.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
12.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #13 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
13.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The summertime routine has slowed down. We are gearing up for the winter we currently have about 25% of the winter road sand on hand.  We have done some community stuff like mowing of the Windham Path for the upcoming WAJ Cross Country Team Race.  The American Flags are down and the Autumn Flags are up. Early next week the Chamber of Commerce’s Autumn Affair banner will go up across State Route 23.  We have had a few complaints about some of the crab apple trees on Main Street that are scratching people as they walk and the branches are scratching parked cars, the branches have been trimmed around the sidewalk sections.  Highway Truck #8 is in the shop with a clutch issue.  The last few weeks the highway guys and the Superintendent have been at some training classes that are very informative for all.  A part time help was hired for 20 hours during the summer and Gary would like to keep this guy on for the 20 hours part time in the winter plus any storm time as he may be needed. The flood control dams have been mowed for the Watershed at Begley Road; County Route 21 and County Route 56 will be mowed next week.  One of our training classes was put on by NYMIR on Snow & Ice Removal.  One of the topics was on a salt & water brine that is put down prior to salting the roads.  This procedure looks like something of the future and Gary is interested in looking more at the procedure.  Cornell Roads is offering a free of charge to come look at our roads as to what we can do.  The Councilmen also asked maybe this would be a project that CWC might be interested in funding.  
14.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. At one of the last meetings the Board approved for a new stretcher costing $16,500.00.  The Town of Stamford, NY, is liquidating their Ambulance Dept.  They have many things for sale.  One thing is a one-year old stretcher that costs $10,000.00.  Davia would like permission to buy that one instead.  They also have a monitor for $18,500.00.  The Windham Ambulance building will need a new washer machine as the one they have just died, also she would like to buy new insulated curtains with rods that will keep the rooms warmer in the winter and she will also need a new vacuum as they do not have one.  Supervisor Pelham gave Davia the okay to purchase the washer, curtains/rods and vacuum.  Vehicle 96-2 is in for service and Vehicle 96-1 is doing well.  The past few months the call volume has tripled and they are now busier than ever before.  Davia is also interested in hiring another EMT.
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15.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  Recently there were burglaries in East Windham.  One of the burglars was located in the state of Kentucky, she has been brought back yesterday arraigned and now is in the Greene County jail.  Officer JoAnne Rivera and George Tortorelis representing the Greene County Sheriff’s Office went to pick her up.  She is also wanted in the State of Louisiana on other charges.  Greene County District Attorney’s Office will be picking up the extra expenses that have occurred, and the Windham Police Dept. will be reimbursed 100% of the entire cost.  Some upcoming events in Town that will need extra shifts are:  September 15 is the WAJ back to school BBQ @ 5-7pm; October 1 is the bike race Nick Bove has asked the Windham Police to cover two traffic posts and Chief Gonzalez also suggested asking the Windham Hose Co. to help out at those posts.  They will need to be at CD Lane Road and South Street/State Route 23.  Supervisor Pelham suggested that the Windham Path should be closed on October 1 for 2-3 hours for the safety of the public walkers as the racing bikes will be finishing on the path.  Four new portable radios have been purchased from River Valley Radio.  The old ones were sold to the Windham Hose Fire Company.  The Officers’ will be doing a weapons call training with the Sheriff’s Office on September 30 and October 7, 2017.  Car 386 has been inspected.  CD Lane Park the water test for September has been done.  The entrance sign to CD Lane Park that says Batavia Kill… will be taken down at the close of the park season and will be painted brown. Dean with Greene County Signs will put new white letters on the sign.  The Little Field the Chief got in touch with the Superintendent at the Greene County Jail he thinks this will be a great project for some of the inmates to take care of the infield and spread out the brick sand dust on the baselines.  On September 12 & 19, 2017 WAJ cross country team is having a race at the Windham Path @ 4-5pm and an Officer will be provided.
16.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Town Attorney Larry Gardner has the proposed contract for the TRI-Bike-athon Race that Nick Bove is hosting on October 1, 2017. Larry suggests that two original copies be signed and Nick must provide to the Town prior to the race a Certificate of General Liability Insurance.  Councilman Peters has one change suggestion on #5 “not to be charging people to access the Town of Windham’s property”. A motion to approve this contract with one change on #5 (Larry will fix) was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Councilman Peters will go to the Library and create a log in and lock down on the computers for after-hours allowing no one to use the computers.  He is still working on the Fund Balance and hoping to have for the next meeting.  Councilman Van Valin keeps in touch with the Project Manager on a regular basis.  Due to the recent hurricanes in Texas & Florida this has affected the shingles delivery.  They hope to get started next week.  The masons have been there and are working on the chimney.  He is still waiting to see Collar City.  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on at this time.  Nick Bove provided a copy of the DEP letter to Supervisor Pelham for the Town Board’s review.  This is a letter of support from DEP for WARF funding request of a grant to expand the Windham Multi-Use Recreational Path, dated January, 2015.  Exempt Employers for PFL-New York Enacts Paid Family Leave Program and it has been recommended that the Town of Windham Opt-Out.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one present.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS September 14, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #17-G contained vouchers #663-709, totaling $13,637.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #17 contained vouchers #157-168, totaling $4,810.92 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #17 contained vouchers #242-255, totaling $11,071.50 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #72-80, totaling $2,487.53 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #5-6, totaling $106.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #9 (Planning & Assessment) contained voucher #10, totaling $4,980.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

NY RISING WARRANT #6 (Culvert CO 56 & Generators) contained voucher #16, totaling $1,128.91 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $7,113.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims; totaling $12,468.71 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 7 claims; totaling $6,941.98 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P contained 5 claims, totaling $7,405.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P contained 3 claims, totaling $386.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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